WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 8 JANUARY 2018


Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 8 January 2018 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor G James (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, W Brown, A Govier, R Henley, J Hunt,
M Lithgow, J Lloyd, J Reed, B Shepherd, V Stock-Williams and J Thorne
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Debbie Bere (Deputy Clerk)
166. APOLOGIES

Councillors R Bowrah, P Critchard and L Russell-Cairns
167. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier, Hunt and Thorne declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.

Councillors Govier, Hunt, James, Reed and Stock- Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 
Councillor Lloyd declared a personal interest in Minute No.173 (a) as her husband was a volunteer tutor at W.H.E.R.E.

168. MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings of Planning and Council on 4 December 2017 copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

169. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor and Deputy Mayor submitted a report on the engagements he had undertaken since the last meeting. 

170. POLICE REPORT 
PCSO Simon Bramley submitted a report on recent police activity in the town.
171. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME

(a) Michael Rose, President of the Royal British Legion – Wellington Branch, drew attention to a tree in Wellington Park which he felt obscured the view of the War Memorial during the annual Remembrance Sunday service. The local branch of the Legion had asked for the tree to be removed.
The Town Clerk replied that this had previously been passed to TDBC, as owners of the Park, for its consideration. They had assessed the tree and felt unable to fell it. It was a healthy specimen which provided green structure to the Park during winter months.
172. TO CONSIDER THE COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND THE LEVEL OF ITS COUNCIL TAX FOR 2018/19
The budget report had been circulated to Councillors with the agenda. This had been drafted following an informal meeting of the Council in which Councillors had been given the opportunity to put forward their thoughts. The outcome of the discussions had informed the recommended budget and the level of Council Tax for 2018/2019. 
Council Tax Base

The Council Tax Base was calculated annually by Taunton Deane Borough Council. It was the “Band D” equivalent of the properties included in the Valuation Officer’s banding list as at 15 October 2009, as adjusted for voids, appeals, new properties etc., and the provision for non-collection.
The Band D equivalent was arrived at by taking the laid down proportion of each Band as compared to Band D and aggregating the total. 

The Council Tax Base for the current financial year (2017/18) was 5,012.27. The proposed Tax Base for 2018/19 was 5,132.95. This meant that the total amount of precept the Council could raise by keeping the Band D equivalent value for 2018/19 the same as the amount for 2017/18 would be £207,371. (£40.40 x 5,132.95).

Council Tax Support Grant

Since 2014/15 Taunton Deane had proportionately shared with parishes the grant received from Government for the reduction in funding due to Council Tax Support. This had now been discontinued completely. 

Fortunately the Town Council foresaw this happening and had set its precept level accordingly.

Council Tax Capping

At the moment there was no restriction on the level of increase that the Town Council could levy. However, members were reminded that this was a situation that may not continue in the future. The Government has also said it was “prepared to consider” extending referendum principles to all Councils in England.

Last Increase

The last Town Council Tax increase was last year (2017/18) when it went up from £40 for Band D properties to its current figure of £40.40 (a 1% increase). 

Current Financial Year 2017/18

Income for 2017/18 was expected to match expectations.

As far as expenditure was concerned, it was never possible with just under 3 months of the financial year to go to accurately estimate what the final out turn would be. However, it was likely once again that there would be an underspend in the region of £46k. Savings in the original estimates were likely to be made mainly because the anticipated budget for Devolved Services had not been fully used.

Next Financial Year 2018/19

The Council’s financial situation continued to be carefully and regularly monitored by the Finance Committee throughout the year. The Council wanted to continue to ensure that any money being spent was going to the areas that were its top priorities. It was likely to continue to come under pressure to pick up some of the services where funding elsewhere had stopped. The Council were keen to take on extra responsibilities and take control of a number of services provided within the town. Any increase in services and responsibilities would also impact on the resources that the Council had to implement any changes. Without knowing just what services currently provided by others were to be reduced or discontinued it is difficult to be precise about the cost to the Town Council. 

Members allowances

During consideration of the budget last year there was a discussion regarding the level of members’ allowances. It was decided that the allowance should not be increased but that further consideration could be given to the subject this year. The current figure of £200 (gross) had remained the same since it was introduced 11 years ago in 2007. Following discussion at the Informal meeting it was agreed to recommend an increase to £280 p.a. (gross).

Grants Policy

The Council have a well established grants policy which generally met its aim of supporting clubs, societies and organisations, allowing them to provide services and activities that otherwise may not have been available to residents. These are grants that support the local community and make a contribution to the life and well being of the town. Not all those applying for grants are able to comply fully with the policy so certain flexibility is sometimes shown with those applications considered to be worthwhile. Very good use has also been made of the Devolved Services budget when making grants to applicants whose aims fall firmly within those areas identified as being ones the Council wanted to focus on.

It was suggested that the existing grants policy be maintained with a budget at the same level. However, it was felt to be time to start having separate budgets which could be used for funding the type of initiative that the Devolved Services budget had been used for in the past.

The grants policy only allowed for grants to be made as and when applications were submitted. It did not provide any opportunity for on going support. This was evidenced by a number of applications received on an annual basis. Consideration was given to making a commitment over a period of time subject to applicants entering into a Service Level Agreement. This would give applicants some degree of certainty and give the Council the opportunity to make sure the grant was achieving the aim.

Reserves

The total balance in hand at the end of March 2018 was likely to be approximately a very healthy £316,834 (£55,640 in the Treasury deposit and £261,194 in the ordinary deposit account). This was more than adequate for the Council to be in a position to deal with any unforeseen items of expenditure which might occur during the forthcoming financial year. 

Recommendations

During the informal meeting of councillors detailed consideration was given to a number of ideas and suggestions for the forthcoming year. 

(a) It was felt that after 11 years it was time for the Members Allowances to be increased to £280 p.a. (gross);

(b) Working in partnership with IDVerde to provide the services of a Community Warden had been very successful. It was felt that consideration should be given to increasing the hours of the Community Warden from two days a week to three days a week;

(c) It was suggested that there might be some merit in engaging the services of a Fund Raiser to work on behalf of the Council.
(d) As it was becoming possible to more specific about services to be taken on, it was felt that the budget should more accurately reflect the range of service we now undertake. However, in order to retain flexibility and to be able to react to any unforeseen situation a sum of £20k be included in the budget for “Council Priorities”;
(e) It was apparent that there were a number of organisations that applied to the Council for funding on a regular basis. It was agreed that Service Level Agreements be introduced for the recipients of grant funding where appropriate;

(f) Having examined the requirements of the Council it was agreed that a 3% increase in the Town Council’s level of Council Tax would be sufficient for it to be able to carry out its aims and aspirations for the next financial year.

RESOLVED that:-

(a) the above recommendations be agreed;

(b) the draft budget for 2018/19 which had been prepared and which reflected the above recommendations be agreed. The increased precept of £213,633 equated to a Council Tax for this Council of £41.62 per annum. This was a rise of £1.22 per annum. The budget is attached as an Appendix to these minutes. 
173. GRANTS

The following applications for grant had been received:
(a) W.H.E.R.E.

This application was for a contribution of £1,300 towards the total cost of £2,575 in relation to the work that WHERE did with its Partially Sighted Group.

The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee. The Committee had recommended that the work of WHERE continue to be supported but that rather than make a specific grant, the Town Clerk look at the possibility of the Council entering into a three year Service Level Agreement with the organisation.

RESOLVED  that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and the application be deferred pending consideration of a draft Service Level Agreement.

(b) Wiveliscombe Area Partnership – Wivey Link

An application for a grant of £1,500 had been received from the Wiveliscombe Area Partnership in relation to the Wivey Link Scheme. This was a successful community transport service which had been running for a number of years. Although the scheme was based in Wiveliscombe and covered surrounding parishes they regularly collected 46 people in Wellington and Rockwell Green but were sure that there were more residents who were not aware that they could access the service. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee. The Committee had recommended that the application be deferred to enable an overall view to be taken in relation to community transport options that were currently available in and around the town.
RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and the application be deferred.

(Councillor Hunt declared a personal interest in the above application as the County Councillor for the area)
(c) Wellington Local History and Museum Society

Submitted an application from the Museum Society who asked for £750 towards the cost of providing and fitting a new carpet in the Museum. The overall cost was £1,500. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee. The Committee had recommended that a grant of £750 be made. 
RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £750 be made.

(d) Wellington Wildcats – Wellington AFC

Submitted an application from the Wellington Wildcats section of the Wellington Football Club. They had asked for £1,000 towards the cost of hiring the hall/astro pitch used for indoor and outdoor football training. The overall cost was £2,100.

The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee. The Committee had recommended that a grant of £1,000 be made. 

RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £750 be made.
(e) Superact

At the November 2017 meeting it was reported that Superact had now closed as it faced financial uncertainty. Superact were subsequently asked to provide evidence that the grant money already paid had been spent on the Wellbeing Creative sessions. In the event of satisfactory evidence not being provided the Council’s interest be registered with the Liquidator

The Town Clerk had been unable to make further contact with Superact. However, the Liquidator had stated that if the Town Council felt that the monies have not been used for these projects then they would be entitled to submit a claim in the liquidation for any amounts not used by Superact. Based on present information the return to creditors was estimated to be around 1-2p in the £.
RESOLVED that no further action be taken
174. FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICE AND CHILDREN’S CENTRES 

At the meeting in November 2017, it was reported that the County Council had recently published plans which would result in the services provided at the Wellington Children’s Centre being delivered in a different way. The plans aimed to create a single Family Support Service that provided support for families with children. This would involve relocating the centre’s staff to a “Linked Delivery Point” for early childhood services in Taunton, although it was said that they would still be working in Wellington.

Members shared many of the concerns that had been expressed by members of the public. It appeared that the team that had previously operated in Wellington had already become fragmented, was based elsewhere and were required to travel to other parts of the County. This had already resulted in a loss of continuity. It appeared that any costs saved in the short term would result in much greater costs later on as early help and intervention may be lost.

It was also explained that the aim was to deliver the service in a different way in order to make better use of the money available to the County Council.

A meeting had now taken place between County Councillor Frances Nicholson the Cabinet member for Children and Families, appropriate SCC officers, Councillors Govier, James, Lithgow and Thorne, together with the Town Clerk to discuss how family support services could be enhanced in the town. 

At the meeting it was explained that the aim of the bigger teams already in operation was to provide more experience, greater knowledge and a quicker response to those families in need.

Whilst the need for flexibility was recognised the Town Council representatives remained concerned that there was a risk that officers from outside the Wellington area would not have sufficient background information and the process would lack continuity. The County representatives said that their aim was to provide an integrated, streamlined, coherent service. They would be looking at venues to provide the service which would be subject to an Implementation Plan. It became clear that although this was said not be a cost cutting measure the service would have to be provided with £1.3m less being spent on it. The County had to “provide the right service for less money”.

The Town Council representatives were pleased that a dialogue had been opened up for the future and said that it was always ready to look at ways it could help.
RESOLVED that the position be noted and the on going delivery of this service continue to be monitored.
175. PROPOSAL TO CREATE A SINGLE COUNCIL COVERING TAUNTON DEANE AND WEST SOMERSET

When this matter was previously discussed by the Town Council in January 2017 the following views were submitted as part of the consultation process:

•
Members were opposed to the changes due to concerns that Wellington’s voice would be diluted within the larger new council.

•
This process involved a lot of money being spent which could have been used for much needed infrastructure improvements in the town. 

Although there was some support from within the Council for this proposal with a minority of members feeling that it would save money and retain services, the majority of members continued to be opposed. It still was not clear how savings would be achieved or how funds from TDBC would not have to be used to support West Somerset DC. It was felt that the required savings could be made in other ways. 
Before the Minister took his final decisions on these proposed mergers there was a period until 19 January 2018 during which those interested may make further representations, including that if a proposal is implemented it is with suggested modifications.
RESOLVED that the Council’s views be submitted to the Minister.
176. PLAYING PITCH STRATEGY

Further to Minute 115 (2 October 2017) another meeting had taken place between the Town Clerk, Scott Weetch of TDBC and Steve Coles, Chair of the Sports Federation. The meeting also involved Stuart Todd who was the consultant responsible for drawing up the original Strategy.

This Council had supported Option E, acknowledged that the group did not have the capacity, ability or resources to deliver the vision and suggested that it would be necessary for some kind of experienced project manager to be appointed to drive things forward. £10,000 had been set aside as an Earmarked Reserve as a contribution towards the implementation of the Strategy. the Town Council and Andrew Govier representing TDBC.

The Sports Federation had now discussed its position again with those clubs that would be most affected. 

In the meantime Stuart Todd Associates had submitted a fee proposal for taking on the project management for Phase 1. It would appear to meet the criteria for what was needed at this stage. The cost would be in the region of £9,000 + VAT
It was important at that meeting to re-emphasise that TDBC would not be responsible for the implementation of the Strategy. The aim of Strategy was to set out a “direction of travel” with a number of detailed actions, recommendations and options. It provided weight and enabled it to be used by TDBC, National Governing Bodies when bids were made to fund its implementation. The point was made that local authorities were no longer service providers in the way they may have been in the past. Moving forward should be in partnership with everyone involved. 

As a result TDBC had committed to contributing £3,000 towards the cost of employing Stuart Todd Associates to undertake the Phase 1 project management. 
RESOLVED that the Town Council contribute £3,000 (from the Earmarked Reserve) subject to the Sports Federation and affected clubs contributing the remainder.
(Councillor Henley arrived at the meeting at 8.15p.m. during consideration of the above item).
177. WEAVERS ARMS DEVELOPMENT - AFFORDABLE HOUSING

(a) Affordable Housing

At the last meeting of the Council, the apparent change in the proposed tenure of the properties being provided in this development was discussed. It appeared that there had been a change from the original intention and this Council had asked for further information about what those changes were and why it was felt they needed to be made.

It appeared that the original intention to provide 26 social rented properties had been changed to provide:

21 affordable rented properties

2 shared ownership properties

3 social rented properties for the returning decants.
RESOLVED that the information be noted and that disappointment be expressed that the Town Council were not informed of the proposals to change the nature of the tenure.
(b) Car Parking, The Well
Councillor Barr said that he had been approached by residents of The Well who had asked if the green area opposite The Weavers Arms development could be hard surfaced and used for car parking. The land was in the ownership of TDBC. 
RESOLVED that before any action was taken to remove this green space TDBC be asked to carry out a full consultation with residents in the area to ensure the proposal was fully supported.
178. PROVISION OF DEFIBRILLATORS

(a) Wellington Federation of Sports Clubs – Defibrillator

The Wellington Federation of Sports Clubs had informed the Clerk that the Football Club and Cricket Club jointly purchased a defibrillator through an FA subsidised scheme a few years ago. At the last Football Club AGM, they said that they would donate it to the wider community, through the Sports Federation, if the Sports Federation could secure funding for an external locked Defib case. The plan was to locate it on the exterior wall, car park side, of the Football Club. It can be connected to their power supply, would still be available to users of the playing field, and would also be within reach, 24/7, of the wider community.

RESOLVED that a grant of up to £800 from the Community Safety budget be made to enable the defibrillator to be available to the public.

(b) Defibrillator at Rockwell Green

Councillor Barr asked that a defibrillator be purchased and installed in a suitable location in Rockwell Green. It would be necessary to identify a suitable site with a power supply and be clear about where it is going, who would be responsible for maintaining it and who would pay for its installation and the power it used. 

The Town Council already provided a defibrillator in Longforth Road 
RESOLVED that the Community Safety Committee undertake a “mapping” exercise to discuss whether there is a need to provide others elsewhere in the town. 

179. SPEED IMPACT DEVICES

As from the 31st March 2018 Somerset County Council would no longer be providing its existing community speed indicator device (SID) service to Parish and Town Councils. The county council’s current stock of SIDs was reaching the end of its serviceable life and a large financial investment would be required to replace it and to enable the current acceptable level of service to continue. The present financial position of the county council did not allow for such a large financial investment to be made.

The current SID programme was scheduled to finish on the 31st December 2017 (the programme runs from January to December) but had now been extended until the end of March 2018 to allow Parish/Town Councils sufficient time to decide on the options available. 

The Town Council was affected as follows:-

Wellington (Tonedale – near the ‘One Stop’ shop) –Scheduled for installation during week commencing 12th February 2018

Wellington (North Street – approach to Fire Station) –Scheduled for installation during week commencing 19th February 2018

Wellington (Rockwell Green – approaching Greenway Road) –Scheduled for installation during week commencing 05th March 2018

In light of the above information the Town Council considered purchasing and operating their own SID(s), (subject to the policies and procedures of Somerset County Council). Those who wished to pursue this option would receive advice, assistance and the full support of the county council. 

From the 1st April 2018 the County Council may consider operating a revised speed indicator device (SID) provision by providing SIDs for those Parish/Town Councils who are willing to make a regular financial contribution towards the installation costs. 
RESOLVED that the Town Council express an interest in this and the Community Safety Committee give it further consideration.

180. CLOSURE OF BARCLAYS BANK WELLINGTON BRANCH

Notification had been received that Barclays bank would be closing its branch at Wellington on Friday 20th April 2018.

RESOLVED that the Mayor and the Town Clerk meet representatives of the bank to discuss the transitional arrangements.

(Councillor Lithgow declared a personal interest in this item as an employee of Lloyds Bank)
181. BROKEN TREE BRANCH, ROLY POLY GREEN

Councillor Lithgow drew attention to a broken tree branch overhanging the highway at Roly Poly Green. The position of the branch made it dangerous to road users. Despite contacting TDBC this had not yet been dealt with. The problem being that TDBC were unable to deal with the branch until Western Power made the overhead electricity line safe. 
RESOLVED that Western Power be asked to expedite the action necessary to make the branch safe.
182. EMERGENCY COMMITTEE

A virtual meeting of the Emergency Committee had recently taken place to confirm the Council’s severe weather plan. The notes of that meeting were submitted.
RESOLVED that the notes and the decisions made be agreed.
183.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 

The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 March 2016 to 30 November 2017 was £218,377 and the expenditure for the same period was £103,142. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed.
184. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-
(a) HMRC - £780.59 - August deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £267.45 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £74.40 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Chess - £95.54 – Telephone and broadband

(f) AIS Contract Cleaners - £57.60 – Office and Chamber cleaning

(g) Viking - £112.65 – Stationery and supplies

(h) Quayside Publishing Ltd - £300 – on line publishing Around Wellington

(i) Konica Minolta - £113.10 – Photocopying

(j) TDBC - £250 – Office rent (Jan – March 2018)

(k) Cllr G James - £74.50 – Travel Allowance (Nov)

(l) Cllr G. James - £32.84 – Travel Allowance (Dec)
(m) Judith Goss - £52 – War Grave flowers
The meeting ended at 9.17p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Gary James
Mayor

	2018/19 Budget

	2017/18
	PAYMENTS
	2018/19

	Estimated
	Likely
	
	Proposed

	 
	 
	Staff costs and expenses
	 

	£47,000.00
	£47,000.00
	Salaries 
	£48,000.00

	£500.00
	£0.00
	Staff Training
	£500.00

	£200.00
	£50.00
	Staff Travelling
	£200.00

	£47,700.00
	£47,050.00
	Total of staff costs and expenses
	£48,700.00

	 
	 
	Cost of democracy and elections
	 

	£500.00
	£500.00
	Mayors Allowance
	£500.00

	£3,000.00
	£3,000.00
	Councillors Allowances
	£4,200.00

	£500.00
	£100.00
	Members Training
	£500.00

	£500.00
	£400.00
	Members Travelling
	£500.00

	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Hospitality
	£1,000.00

	£500.00
	£500.00
	Elections
	£1,000.00

	£6,000.00
	£5,500.00
	Total of cost of democtracy and elections
	£7,700.00

	 
	 
	Administration/Office running costs
	 

	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Photocopier
	£1,300.00

	£750.00
	£750.00
	Electricity
	£1,000.00

	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Telephone and Computer
	£1,000.00

	£2,000.00
	£2,000.00
	Printing
	£2,500.00

	£2,500.00
	£2,000.00
	Insurances
	£2,500.00

	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Stationery
	£1,300.00

	£1,300.00
	£1,300.00
	Audit Fees
	£1,200.00

	£120.00
	£750.00
	Office Cleaning
	£750.00

	£1,500.00
	£1,500.00
	Affiliation Fees
	£1,800.43

	£800.00
	£800.00
	Petty cash
	£800.00

	£384.00
	£384.00
	Hire of hall
	£400.00

	£12,354.00
	£12,484.00
	Total of administration and office running costs
	£14,550.43

	 
	 
	Grants
	 

	£15,000.00
	£15,000.00
	Grants
	£15,000.00

	£15,000.00
	£15,000.00
	Total of Grants
	£15,000.00

	 
	 
	Grounds Maintenance and Allotments
	 

	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Allotments
	£1,000.00

	£1,500.00
	£2,340.00
	Tone Play Area
	£1,500.00

	£500.00
	£0.00
	Footpaths Maintenance
	£500.00

	£3,000.00
	£3,340.00
	Total of grounds maintenance and allotments
	£3,000.00

	 
	 
	Environment and Planning
	 

	£3,000.00
	£3,000
	Grass cutting
	£3,500.00

	£2,000
	£2,000
	Weedkilling
	£2,400.00

	£2,000
	£2,000
	Emptying Dog Bins
	£2,000.00

	£2,000
	£2,000
	Provision of benches
	£2,000.00

	£1,000
	£1,000
	Planning Administration
	£1,000.00

	£10,500
	£10,500
	Longforth Road toilets
	£11,954.00

	£20,500.00
	£20,500
	Total of Environment and Planning
	£22,854.00

	 
	 
	Community Services
	 

	£7,000.00
	£8,500.00
	Wellington One
	£8,500.00

	£900.00
	 
	St John Crossing Patrol
	£900.00

	£15,000.00
	£17,000.00
	Christmas Lights
	£17,000.00

	£10,000.00
	£3,700.00
	Railway Station
	£6,300.00

	£2,000.00
	£,1000
	Community Safety
	£2,000.00

	£4,000.00
	£2,000.00
	Promotion of Wellington
	£4,000.00

	£40,000.00
	£10,000.00
	Devolved Services/Council Priorities
	£20,000.00

	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Museum Lease
	£1,000.00

	£10,000.00
	£3,000.00
	Playing Pitch Strategy
	£7,000.00

	£10,000.00
	£10,000.00
	Community Warden
	£15,900.00

	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Emergency Planning
	£1,000.00

	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Other Payments
	£1,000.00

	£6,000.00
	£6,000.00
	Youth Services
	£25,000.00

	£3,000.00
	£3,000.00
	VAT Paid
	£3,000.00

	£110,900.00
	£66,200.00
	Total of Community Services
	£112,600.00

	£215,454.00
	£170,074.00
	 Total
	£224,404.43
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INCOME

Precept £213,633.00

Council Tax support grant nil

Bank Interest £350.00

Grants £2,275.00

Allotment Rents £1,800.00

VAT Refund £3,000.00

Rents-Various £3,000.00

Other £1,000.00

TOTAL £225,058.00

WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL
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